BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd October 2008 
PRESENT


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Steven Ball, Mandy Berrisford, Jo Cameron, Seb Daly, David Hales (from min.246), Richard Head (from min.257), John Price and Chris Watkin (from min.250).

IN ATTENDANCE


Borough Cllr Becket


Mr Snow (local resident)


One other local resident

Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

242/08
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Bellamy, Morris and Speed. Cllrs Head and Watkins had apologised for probable late arrival. An apology for absence had been received from County Cllr Chapman.

243/08
All members declared a personal interest in the planning application at Betley Model Farm in view of its significance to the parish as a whole. Cllr Bettley-Smith indicated that he had entered an objection to the planning application in a personal capacity, but had withdrawn that objection following the withdrawal of the application.

244/08
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 25th September 2008 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.

245/08
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 9th October 2008 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.

246/08
The meeting was adjourned to allow public participation.


A member of the public submitted a letter referring to the future of the Betley Model Farm complex, drawing attention to its deteriorating condition and inviting the Parish Council to consider what action it could take to prevent further deterioration and make good the building. It was agreed to consider the issue under Agenda Item 10.
(Cllr Hales joined the meeting during this item)


A second member of the public endorsed the comments made, and expressed a hope that the building could be restored to an appropriate use.


The meeting then reopened.

247/08
Mr Snow was invited to make a presentation to the Council on the subject of Transition Towns. This was an initiative intended to address the impact of adapting to climate change and peak oil, and to recover a more local way of life e.g. in sourcing food and fuel. He encouraged the Parish Council to support and encourage initiatives for localised self-sufficiency e.g. allotments, workshops and small businesses related to energy, repair and renewal. It was agreed that the Parish Council would give the subject further attention at the next meeting.

248/08
Cllrs Berrisford and Cameron submitted a progress report and action plan for Every Action Counts.


RESOLVED
a) that the Action Plan be approved in principle;




b) that intial funding to a maximum figure of £200 be agreed;




c) that specific approval be given to Items 1 to 4 of the Action Plan;




d) that progress be reviewed at the January meeting.
249/08
Members considered efforts to build the link between the Parish Council and local policing. Members valued efforts to offer an evening police surgery linked to meetings of the Council, and were disappointed that the plan had not worked in practice.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council offers to host a 6.30 to 7pm police surgery at its meetings of November 2008, and January and March 2009, and the Clerk be asked to make the necessary arrangements.
250/08
Cllr Daly reported that he had been approached by a member of the public asking whether the Parish Council was prepared to provide funding toward the employment of a dedicated local PCSO.


RESOLVED that the Clerk obtain details of any scheme, and present it to the November meeting.
(Cllr Watkin joined the meeting during this item)

251/08
The Chairman presented a report on his activities since the last meeting. He had objected in a personal capacity to the Betley Model Farm planning application (subsequently withdrawn) and had engaged in various discussions on that subject. On 9th October he had met with the Vice-Chairman and the Clerk to discuss the latter’s contract. He had represented the Parish Council at the funeral of Mr Roger Gleave, a former Clerk to the Parish Council.

252/08
The Clerk notified the Council that the Council’s insurers had undergone a company restructuring, but that the Council’s cover was unaffected. He also advised that the planning enforcement issues raised at the September meeting were under investigation (the Butts and Buddileigh Farm), or were development which did not require consent (Well Cottage kennels).

253/08
In presenting his apology County Cllr Chapman had also reported that he was continuing to press for improvements to the 30mph gateway at Wrinehill, and had secured funding of £1,000 for the Cricket Club.
254/08
Cllr Becket reported that the Community Chest funding scheme was likely to continue, but that carrying forward unspent allocations would probably no longer be permitted. On the question of part-funding a PCSO he made the observation that the Police Authority was a precepting authority, and members might wish to consider whether it was appropriate for a different precepting body to fund its responsibilities. The Borough Council was facing a difficult position financially, with the recession likely to cause a fall in income. Around £2.5m of the Council’s £40m was held in an Icelandic bank. He hoped that this sum could be recovered, but there would be some loss of interest. Along with Cllr Wemyss he had distributed a flyer to most of the village explaining the current position regarding the Betley Model Farm complex. The application had been withdrawn, and was now dead and could not be resubmitted. An entirely new application would be needed, and although some of the grounds for refusal could perhaps be addressed others could not. He urged caution over requiring remedial works to the property as it was unlikely that the owners had the assets to do the work, and if the Borough Council carried out the works it might not be possible to recover the costs.
255/08
The Parish Council considered the following planning application.
08/00833/FUL  Rear extension and alterations, Old Police House, Main Road, Betley.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no objection to the application.

256/08
The Parish Council considered the following planning application.
08/00844/FUL  Covered smoking shelter, Hand & Trumpet Inn, Main Road, Wrinehill.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no objection to the proposal, subject to the Planning Authority ensuring that the structure is used only for the stated purpose, and is not used for the consumption of food or drink.

257/08
The Council received Decision Notices in respect of the following planning applications:

08/00706/FUL  Rear extension, The Mount, Church Lane, Betley – REFUSED


08/00741/FUL  Rear extension & conservatory and detached garage, Ashwood, Main Road, Wrinehill – REFUSED

(Cllr Head joined the meeting during consideration of this item)
258/08
Members considered further matters related to development issues.

259/08
The Clerk reported that an application had been received that morning for an extension at South View, Newcastle Road, Balterley (reference 08/876) requiring comment before the date of the November meeting. At the August meeting a broadly similar application (but also adding a detached garden room) had been considered by the Council under reference 08/00673 (min. 196/08). Members had resolved that they had no fundamental objection to the extension, but they had expressed concern regarding the garden room, its potential visual impact and possible future use. Since this element had now been withdrawn, the Clerk suggested that members might feel it appropriate to reiterate the comments made in August regarding the proposed extension.
RESOLVED that, providing the Planning Authority is able to satisfy itself that the extension satisfies Policies S.3 and H.18 in its scale; that it is subordinate; and that the character of the building and its setting is not adversely affected, he Parish Council has no objection to the application.

260/08
Members formally noted that the planning applications for hotel and restaurant use, Betley Model Farm complex had been withdrawn by the applicants prior to consideration by Committee, and that the application had been recommended for refusal by officers.

Members considered the issue of the deterioration of the building which had already occurred and was likely to continue.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council expresses concern to the Planning Authority about the buildings at Model Farm being allowed to deteriorate to the point where they become ever more difficult to conserve in their present form and configuration. The Parish Council would ask the Planning Authority to consider whether it would be appropriate to serve a Notice to Repair, or whether any other approach is appropriate in order to stop further deterioration.
261/08
Members considered what further actions might be appropriate to address the concern raised by residents of the East Lawns area. It was noted that some discussion appeared to have taken place between residents and PCSO Cartwright immediately before the meeting, but unfortunately they had left before the meeting had started so it was unclear what role should be played by the Council.

RESOLVED that Cllr Daly would seek to identify what issues had been raised and whether residents would like to meet parish councillors to discuss the matter. If so, the Clerk was authorised to arrange an informal meeting of councillors and residents prior to the Council’s meeting in November.
262/08
Cllr Hales reported that the replacement bench for Wrinehill was ready, but he had not yet had an opportunity to arrange installation.

263/08
The Chairman reported on a meeting he had held with the Vice-Chairman and the Clerk to discuss the latter’s terms and conditions. He explained that the Clerk had been appointed on Spinal Point 20 of the Pay Scale, and that progression to SP.21 would take the position to the recommended maximum scale. It had also emerged that the “cost of living” increases of 2006 and 2007 had not been paid. It was his view, and that of the Vice-Chairman, that these increases should be awarded, and backdated to the appropriate date under NJC conditions.

RESOLVED
a) that payment of the 2006 and 2007 settlements be paid in arrears, to a total of £174.24 (before tax);



b) that consideration of the Clerk’s progression to SP21 be tabled at the meeting of January 2009.

264/08
Members noted arrangements for the Chairman to lay a wreath on behalf of the Parish Council on Sunday 9th November.
265/08
Members considered an application for financial support for the Christmas Lunch of the Betley Senior Citizens’ Club.

RESOLVED that a contribution of £150 be made under Section 137 of the Local Government Act, 1972.
266/08
The clerk presented members with a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the financial statement to 23rd October 2008. He also reported that Cheque no. 787 issued in June 2008 had not been presented for payment, and that the payee had indicated that he felt the cheque had been lost.

RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following invoices and payments due:

Betley Village Hall Committee
hall hire

£  18.25
804

DT Askey



meml garden

£130.00
805

G Griffiths



clerk’s salary

£560.64
806
Inland revenue


tax


£140.16
807

G Griffiths



expenses

£  64.73
808

Lampholder 2000 Ltd

Christmas lights






  (replacement bulbs)   £  71.09
810

Betley Senior Citizens’ Club
Christmas Lunch
£150.00
811



b) that a cheque to F Speed be reissued as below, subject to the original cheque being cancelled:

F Speed



meml garden (plants)  £289.75
809



c) that the Financial Statement be received.

267/08
Members considered issues relating to communication. Cllr Berrisford outlined material to be submitted for the next issue of the Parish Magazine. Cllr Cameron outlined copy for the Autumn edition of Parish Council News.
268/08
The Memorial Garden Working Group reported on work carried out and planned for the preparation for winter bedding. It was confirmed that the WI wished to plabt a red hawthorn to mark their 70th anniversary, and this would take place on Sunday 9th November at 3pm. Members also considered an approach made regarding the possibility of a local horticultural student working with the Parish Council to develop planting ideas and designs for 2009. A member expressed concern that heavy pruning carried out on shrubs had created a rather unattractive look to that part of the Memorial Garden, and there was some discussion of how the work had been authorised.

RESOLVED
a) that the Working Group be asked to identify a suitable location for the planting of the red hawthorn, and arrange for any necessary preparatory work;



b) that the offer of design work be pursued and the student be invited to attend the November meeting to discuss the possibility of working on schemes for the Memorial Garden and other areas, including in Wrinehill and Balterley;



c) that the Council notes that the heavy pruning carried out had been intended to effect an improvement, but would rather that any such work which significantly changed the appearance of the Garden should be discussed by the Parish Council rather than just the Working Group.
269/08
Members considered the question of whether to pursue the possibility of participating in a Community Speed Watch Scheme.

RESOLVED that in view of the limited interest shown by residents in volunteering to participate in the scheme, the Parish Council would find it difficult to justify the cost of purchasing the necessary camera equipment, and would not therefore be proceeding with such a scheme.
270/08
Members expressed concern that the temporary traffic lights provided during works on the B5500 only provided for two-way working when the works straddled the Post Office Lane junction. Traffic joining the B5500 was therefore uncontrolled, creating a potentially serious hazard.

RESOLVED that the Council expresses its concern to the County Highways department.
271/08
The Clerk outlined correspondence received since the last meeting.

